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Connecticut Stem Cell Research Peer Review Committee

Teleconference

June 30, 2006, 12:00 Noon, EDT

Minutes
A meeting of the Connecticut Stem Cell Research Peer Review Committee (Peer Review Committee) was held by teleconference on June 30, 2006.  The meeting took place during the ISCR annual meeting in Toronto, Canada.  In addition to the Peer Review Committee members, staff from the Department of Public Health (DPH) and the Connecticut Stem Cell Research Advisory Committee were in attendance.  A call was placed to the Department of Public Health, 450 Capitol Avenue, Hartford, Connecticut, and was open to the public.  The call began at 12:30 PM.

Members Present:  Michael Kyba, Ph.D., Miodrag Stojkovic, Ph.D., Leslie Weiner, M.D., Ian Wilmut, Ph.D

CT Stem Cell Research Advisory Committee Members Present:  Dr. Willy Lench, Dr. Jerry Yang, DPH Commissioner J. Robert Galvin, M.D., M.P.H. 

DPH Staff:  Warren Wollschlager, Marianne Horn, Denise Leiper received the call from Toronto.  

Welcoming Remarks

Warren Wollschlager welcomed the Peer Review Committee members and introduced Commissioner Galvin who welcomed those present and stated that he was honored to be with such a distinguished group of scientists.  Dr. Galvin explained that this was a public meeting, notes were being taken and minutes would be available.  He indicated that he is not a research scientist, but rather specialized in aviation medicine.  He is pleased to be able to rely on the input and guidance of these skilled committee members.  

Dr. Galvin gave some background information on the law – the legislative intent is to support the advancement of embryonic and human stem cell research in Connecticut and to ban the cloning of human beings.  The law was passed about a year ago.

Dr. Galvin gave an overview of the Department resources dedicated to the stem cell program: Warren Wollschlager is Chief of the Office of Research and Development, Marianne Horn is a skilled attorney that we are lucky to have working in the stem cell program, and Denise Leiper, health program staff who is present on the line.  In addition, there are approximately 7 or 8 people involved including fiscal staff.  There was no funding budgeted for the first year of the program; however, the Department was able to receive funding this fiscal year. 

Dr. Galvin thanked many people who have assisted in moving the process along including staff at Yale University, the University of Connecticut including Dr. Jerry Yang, Wesylan University, Dr. Willy Lensch at Children’s Hospital, Boston and a member of the CT Stem Cell Advisory Committee.

Introductory Remarks

Dr. Leslie Weiner, Chair of the Peer Review Committee, stated that he was pleased to be part of the Committee.  With a quorum of four of five members present, he convened the meeting.  He commended the State of Connecticut in their effort to support embryonic and human adult stem cell research.  

Dr. Weiner discussed the process for peer review.  In California the peer review system follows NIH guidelines. He mentioned the following points with respect to the Connecticut process:

· The Peer Reviewers will evaluate the scientific and ethical merit of the applications.

· The Peer Review Committee members should have access to ad hoc reviewers, but will need to follow Connecticut-specific regulations.

· The funded grants should have their abstract published.  The non-funded grants would not have the abstract published.

· A critique should be provided to every grantee whether or not their grant is funded.

· If ad hoc reviewers are needed, their names will be public. 

Willy Lensch, a member of the Connecticut Stem Cell Research Advisory Committee, extended his gratitude to the Peer Review Committee members for their willingness to participate.

Review and Approval of Minutes

The Peer Review Committee members reviewed the proposed minutes from the May 24, 2006 teleconference call.  Upon a motion made and seconded, the Peer Review Committee members voted unanimously in favor of approving the minutes as presented. 

Connecticut DPH Update

Warren Wollschlager shared the listing of Letters of Intent that were received as of June 1, 2006.  It is not mandatory that applicants submit a letter of intent, but based on the letters received, there were 77 potential applications requesting a total of approximately $63 million.  Mr. Wollschlager discussed the volume of potential applications:  letters of intent indicate that the majority will be seed grant applications which have a limit of 5 pages; established investigator grant applications are limited to 10 pages; the last 3 categories, group project, core facilities and hybrid applications are limited to 50 pages each but there are only 9 applications in this group.  The proposals are due by July 10, 2006 and we plan to have them sent out promptly, after they are reviewed for completeness.  Again, the Peer Review Committee is tasked with reviewing the applications and making recommendations with respect to the ethical and scientific merit.  

Mr. Wollschlager announced that Connecticut received it first public donation for the CT Stem Cell Research Program.  The Department of Public Health’s website includes information on sending a donation. 

Mr. Wollschlager informed members of the new public act that was passed expanding the Advisory Committee to 17 members.  Connecticut is seeking out-of-state members so that there is less chance of conflicts of interest.   

Peer Review Procedures

Discussion ensued on the process for peer review.  Items discussed include:

· Each application could have 2 reviewers:  a primary and a secondary. 

· In the event that members of the Peer Review Committee lack the necessary subject matter expertise to review an application, then an ad-hoc reviewer with the appropriate expertise could review it and would be required to complete a conflict of interest form.

· An ad-hoc reviewer would provide a critique only, not a rating or a ranking.  The Peer Reviewers would still discharge that responsibility.  It’s best to ask an ad-hoc review their sense of enthusiasm for the proposal, not a number.  The level of enthusiasm can provide more than a number.  

· All critiques should be available for the October 4 conference call when the entire Peer Review Committee will discuss them.  If some of the information were exempt from the CT FOI provisions, Peer Reviewers would enter into executive session for the duration of the period covering the exempt information.

Marianne Horn discussed Connecticut’s Freedom of Information (FOI) laws.  In some areas, Connecticut’s FOI laws are broader than NIHs.  There is a provision in the application that allows the applicants to identify the issues in the application that are considered to be confidential including proprietary information and trade secretes.  When these types of discussion come about, the Committee members can make a motion to go into Executive session.  Dr. Weiner discussed his experience in California where there were challenges to proposition 71 as it relates to peer review.  Dr. Weiner stated that it’s best to have an open review, with a published abstract and a score.  The reviewers of the same application should talk between themselves and share their reviews so that discussion takes place and significant discrepancies in reviews are resolved.

Marianne Horn stated that the Peer Review Committee members need to establish standards for rating and scoring the applications.  A motion was brought forward and seconded and the Peer Review Committee members voted unanimously in favor of adopting the National Institute of Health (NIH) guidelines and the National Academies Guidelines for Human Embryonic Stem Cell Research (NAS) for rating and scoring the applications with respect to the ethical and scientific merit of each application.

Public Official Requirements

Marianne Horn briefed the Peer Review Committee members on the requirement of public officials.  All members are deemed public officials and must follow the State Code of Ethics for Public Officials.  Topics of the requirements reviewed included: each member must complete a Conflict of Interest, Confidentiality and Non-disclosure Certification Form; members are prohibited from accepting fees or honorariums given in return for a speech or appearance made or article written in one’s official capacity as a member of Connecticut’s Stem Cell Research Peer Review Committee (acceptance of the individual’s necessary expenses is permissible); there is a lifetime ban on using confidential information for financial gain for yourself or any other person.  By being a public official, there is protection against individual lawsuits, unless found to exhibit intentional, reckless behavior.  If there are any questions about the ethics law, please contact Marianne directly who will work directly with the Attorney General’s Office.  

Development of Regulations

The Connecticut law states that all members of the Peer Review Committee shall become familiar with the NAS guidelines and that the Committee may make recommendations concerning the adoption of the guidelines in whole or in part, in the form of regulations.  There was discussion on the real need of this when the universities are following the guidelines and are utilizing escrows and IRB reviews for oversight. This is an item that can be discussed after the present round of reviews.  

Schedule of Meetings

The next meeting of the Peer Review Committee is scheduled for October 4, 2006.  Dr. Weiner stated that this seemed reasonable for the reviews to be completed. 

Other Issues

Members questioned what was the State’s highest priority for funding applications.  The application document states seven selection criteria that each evaluation with include, but not be limited to: scientific merit of the proposed research, conformance to high ethical standards, ability to perform the proposed research, commitment of host institution and collaborators to the proposed project, including cost sharing, potential for collaboration across disciplines and institutions, benefits, including financial benefits, to the State of Connecticut, alignment with funding priorities as determined from time to time by the Connecticut Stem Cell Research Advisory Committee.

Mr. Wollschlager stated that the Peer Review Committee is reviewing applications for ethical and scientific merit only.  However, members stated that it would be helpful to know what the priorities are for Connecticut.  The application document also states that the intent is to consider funding any form of stem cell research, but priority will be given to human embryonic stem cell research that is not currently eligible for federal funding.  However, other types of stem cell research will also be eligible, with priority given to human studies with clear potential relevance to human health.  Animal models are not excluded from consideration but applicants will need to demonstrate a direct relevance to human stem cell biology and its therapeutic implications.  It will be up to the investigator to fully describe and make you understand the application.

Closing Remarks

Dr. Weiner requested any additional comments from those present.  Dr. Ian Wilmut noted that he was following the progress of Connecticut’s Stem Cell Research Program closely, and commended those present on their efforts.  Mr. Wollschlager mentioned the upcoming StemCONN 07, scheduled for March 27 and 28, 2007.  He was directed by Dr. Weiner to contact Dr. Catherine Verfaillie to re-ascertain her ability to serve on the Committee.

Upon a motion made and seconded, all members voted to adjourn the meeting at 1:20 P.M.

Submitted by:

Denise Leiper

CT Dept. of Public Health
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